
Zoning Board of Appeals. August 26, 2014 

1 

 

TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY AUGUST 26, 2014 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal Center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Bryan Wysong    

   

 Alternates  Ronald Bohigian 

    Joseph Pugliese 

         

  Absent:  Paul Bedard, Alternate 

    Patrick Saucier, Alternate 

 Others:   David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

   

 A quorum was determined. 

   

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance.  

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

5. Approval of Minutes 

 Mr. Wysong made a motion to approve the Minutes from the previous 

meeting as submitted.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded.   

 Mr. Gworek noted one change to the Minutes.  On Page 20, in the 

conditions, Number 1, it says:  Banner be located above the third 

floor and the size is 45 x 40.  The first 45 should be “5” by 40.   

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
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6. Public Hearing Items 

 A. Appeal #6071A, Application of Kevin R. Brunetto for special 

exception approval to allow the keeping of a family flock of chickens 

under Sections 3-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 921 

Flanders Road, property of Kevin R. Brunetto in an R-40 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please 

approach the podium and state your name and address for the record, 

please. 

 MR. BRUNETTO:  Kevin Brunetto, 921 Flanders Road, Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Want to speak into the mike?  That’s it.  Pull 

it down. There you go.   

 Thank you. 

 MR.  BRUNETTO:  I would like to have some chickens on my property 

within the permitted tolerances.  That’s less than 12 and more than 30 

feet away from the property line. 

 No roosters. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Have you raised chickens before? 

 MR. BRUNETTO:  No, I have not.  But a friend of mine has. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Do you have a coop or pen for a coop? 

 MR. BRUNETTO:  I built one. 

 MR. WYSONG:  A penned-in area? 

 MR. BRUNETTO:  Yes. We bought some dog pen panels that you could 

--- they’re not permanent.  They move. 

 MR. WYSONG: Okay. 

 MR. BRUNETTO:  Whatever they’re called.  Dog things.  You get 

them at Lowes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Do you have a cover over the top? 

 MR. BRUNETTO:  Uh, it came with a cover.   But I am not sure if 

I’m going to use it.  For the coop or the --- 
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 MR. WYSONG:  For the pen. 

 MR. BRUNETTO: Uh, it comes with one.  I don’t know if I am going 

to use it, though. 

 I should use it? 

 I don’t know. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Depends on whatever wildlife you have out there on 

Flanders? 

 MR. BRUNETTO:  Uh, we’ve seen quite a bit.  I saw the bear about 

a month ago. 

 THE CHAIR:  Bye, bye chickens. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’m not sure whether chickens are a delicacy for 

bears. 

 MR. BRUNETTO:  Well, I saw a coyote and I saw a raccoon. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Coyotes will be interested in chickens. 

 MR. BRUNETTO:  Yah, we know about the raccoons. 

 THE CHAIR:  Did you say how many you were going to have? 

 MR. BRUNETTO:   Less than 12.  Probably start off with four.   

Don’t need too many. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are aware:  no roosters.  Correct? 

 MR.BRUNETTO:  Yah. Yes, I am aware. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MR. BRUNETTO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 
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 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. Appeal #6072A, Application of Cusano Realty, LLC c/o Monica 

Cusano for a 20’ side yard and 20’ rear yard setback variance for an 

addition to a building within an I-2 zone  under Section 5-00.11, 7A-

00 & 15-04 of the zoning Regulations, 214 Canal Street. Property of 

Cusano Realty LLC c/o Monica Cusano in an I-2 zone. 

 MS.CUSANO:  Hi, Monica Cusano, 90 Welch Road.  I’m looking to 

extend out building, add on, as an extension to the northwest corner 

of the property.  And, I’m looking to put a variance in because that 

piece of property has --- we don’t utilize that corner very well.  So 

I’m trying to push the building back a little further.  So that is 

what the variance is for.   

 I have a couple of pictures just so you can see what the side 

yard looks like right now. 

 Through those pictures, you can see that we don’t utilize any of 

that corner.  And, we’re in an I-2 zone so our people that are in the 

rear of us and to the north side of me is a construction company.  So 

they use that as their yard.   You will see behind the fence all 

that is is parking lot and a yard at the backend of that. 

 THE CHAIR:  They use your property as --- 

 MS. CUSANO:  No, no, no.  Their property. 

 THE CHAIR: Oh, okay. 

 MS. CUSANO:  Our corner goes into theirs.  We abut each other. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Was there a reason why you didn’t line up the --- 

what is that, the north end of that proposed building to match the 

19.7 inches? 

 MS. CUSANO:  That’s the whole point of the 20.  I am trying to 

set it back a little further.  To utilize that corner. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MS. CUSANO:  So it doesn’t stick out into our front yard that we 

utilize for our storage and equipment. 

 (Pause) 
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 MR. GWOREK:  And, there is just a chain link fence around it? 

 MS. CUSANO: That actually, the chain link fence isn’t mine. It’s 

the property owner on the back end. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:   I am having a hard time sorting out what you are 

trying to do.  I think it is partially --- I drove out there and 

looked at the property. I couldn’t separate out yours from the 

construction company from the fences to the parking lot.  And, I don’t 

know how you can help me understand what you are doing. 

 MS. CUSANO: I am adding an addition to the back of the northwest 

corner, that back corner.  So if you are looking to the front of the 

property, it’s the back farthest corner of the property.  That abuts 

our neighbor who is the construction company. 

 Do you see it on the plan? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  When you are saying the front of the property, do 

you mean Canal Street? 

 MS. CUSANO:  Yes.  The other property is located on Canal Street. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. WYSONG:  I am oriented now. 

 MS. CUSANO:  Do you see where it is? 

 MR. WYSONG: Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is that going to be connected to the other 

building? 

 MS. CUSANO:  To my original building, yes.   

 So, we are just additioning on and extending out our farthest 

corner. 

 THE CHAIR:  It looks like you will be about 20 feet --- the 

building in the back is going to extend about 10 feet in the back.  

Right now you have 20 feet, right? 

 So you are going to extend 10 feet towards the back, the north 

side.  And, you are going to extend it looks like 20 feet in the 

front. 
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 MS. CUSANO:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LA PORTE:  And, what did it call for?  Is it 30 it calls for? 

 MS. CUSANO: Yes. And, the original had a variance originally. 

 THE CHAIR: It had a variance or was it nonconforming initially? 

 MS. CUSANO: No. The original building had a variance because it 

is supposed to be 30 foot from the side yard and it ended up being 20.  

So the original building is on a 20 -- 20 feet away from the side 

yard. 

 So I am looking to extend it – it does it backwards.  So it’s a 

20 foot side yard.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So what is this for, to house more equipment? 

 MS. CUSANO:  It is extending the lines through the --- yes.  To 

storage.  More storage. 

 THE CHAIR:  So it is going to be basically the same material, 

same construction as the --- 

 MS. CUSANO:  Same exactly. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, to the back, to the back of the property which 

I guess is in the western direction, there is a construction company? 

 MS. CUSANO:  Yah, they go along the whole back west side of the 

property and the whole north side of the property. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Whole north side. 

 MS. CUSANO:  All on the sides. 

 And, then you have an I-2 zone. Century --- I think it is Century 

Tool that is on the left, on the south side. 

 MR. WYSONG:  On the south side. 

 MS.CUSANO:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Being an I zone, um, you are surrounded with another 

construction company.  Um --- 
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 MS. CUSANO: And, behind them is the rest area for I-84. So there 

is no one in the perimeter of the area at all as far as home wise to 

that whole back area. 

 MR. WYSONG:  There are not residences at all. 

 MS. CUSANO: Right. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Your business --- I don’t see any problem with it. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Questions? 

 MR. WYSONG:  None here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 

 MS. CUSANO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

   Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. Appeal  #6703A, Application of Michael J. Montana for 

special exception approval to expand the patio at an existing café 

under Section 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 129 Center Street, 

property of Lina &Louis Perillo III Trustees in a CB zone. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Good evening, gentlemen.  Michael Joseph Montana, 

183 Highridge Road, Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Go ahead. 

 MR. MONTANA:   We, um, we put a um, a 32 by 8 addition on to the 

side of the building.  Put a fence up.   Just to --- not only to add 

on to the business, but um, when you are coming down Center Street, it 

is a one way street.  And then you have Liberty Street.  And, Joe 

knows, it just kind of adds on to the beautification of you know, what 

we’re trying to do down there.  You know, and eventually, when all the 

stuff is done, we’ll be right in the middle of it all.  And, I think 

that it just kind of adds on to it. 

 And, uh, that’s it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What I could see down there is uh, we do have a 

safety issue here. You have two bars and that one parking lot.  You 

have cars coming in and going out. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Absolutely. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So there is a safety issue there. 

 MR. MONTANA:  What is the safety issue?  That wasn’t there 

before? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  There is always a safety issue when there’s bars 

around because there is drinking and the partying.  And, so the safety 

issue is for someone coming out and that decorative fence you’ve got 

there, I don’t think would stop any one. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Absolutely not. But neither would the mulch or the 

trees that were there before.  

 People were still standing out there --- smoking. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But this is sit down.  This is drinking and --- 
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 MR. MONTANA:  It’s a different --- it definitely is a different 

side to the business.  There’s no music.  There’s no TVs.  It’s a 

quiet place where people are just sitting out there and relaxing. 

 But, it is not that busy.  Sixteen people.   

 The safety issue you are referring to, I think, has always 

existed there.  Because like I said, people have been smoking out 

there since the place opened.  Not drinking out there, but smoking.  

So there has always been ---it’s always been occupied. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, I would agree there.  There is always a 

safety issue there. 

 Let me ask you another thing:  How late would that stay open if 

this board did say yes.  How – what would the hours be out there? 

 MR. MONTANA:  They’d be the same hours as the patio. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I know you have another patio on the other side. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Absolutely.  But there’s no music out there. 

There’s no TVs.  There’s no – it is a very quiet. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But because of the residential there, too, I just 

want to know:  what are your closing hours there?  What would they be? 

 MR. MONTANA:  To close that patio? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah, right. 

 MR. MONTANA:  As opposed to – 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Because that’s wide open.  It’s not like – 

 MR. MONTANA:  Regular closing hours of the establishment? 

 MR. LAPORTE: No!  The patio.  Because the patio you have is boxed 

in.  Where the noise levels probably stay there more. 

 MR. MONTANA:  I think it magnifies it like a lot but --- with the 

other patio it is way louder. 

 But, if I need to put, a --- you know, conditions of hours on 

there, I am more than willing to.  That’s not a problem, at all. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You have something there now, right? 

 On the side? 
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 MR. MONTANA:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Are you going to expand it from what it is now? 

 MR. MONTANA: No, it’s the same.  

 

 THE CHAIR:  What happened was, he built that and he didn’t have 

approval to build it.  Now he is in violation.  He put the patio in 

and then he put the decorative fencing in.  Right now, he is in 

violation. 

 So he is coming to us and asking for a variance to be able to 

keep what he put there in error. 

 MR. MONTANA:  I assumed that my outdoor dining on premise, patio 

permit that I applied for all these years, in the middle from my 

landlord’s property, I thought it applied.  And, I thought that it 

really wouldn’t be a --- I didn’t know. 

 You know.  So I am asking, you know.  I didn’t really know.  I 

thought it was applicable. 

 As opposed to going on to the street in front of the place. Then 

it is a different story. 

 The town owns the sidewalk.  It’s a whole different --- my café 

permit doesn’t allow me to go out in front of the place.   That’s 

something that me and (inaudible) talked about and we were going to 

try to fix.  Because of the amount of food that I do and the size of 

it --- it was way easier to do what I did.  I thought it would be 

easier.  Obviously, not. 

 MR. WYSONG:  When did you put the ---when did you establish the 

area with a fence and tables? 

 MR. MONTANA:  We did it on the day before the Italian Festival 

opening.  So it was the 26
th
 of July? 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  It didn’t take any parking spaces away, did it? 

 MR. MONTANA: Not a one. 

 THE CHAIR:  No.   The issue is you’ve got a driveway there and 

you’re right on the curb.  And, you’ve got people swinging out of the, 

I guess it’s called Friends?   
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 MR. MONTANA:  Friends is behind us.   Sixty, seventy fee. 

 THE CHAIR: You’ve got parking coming out --- he’s right on the 

curb.  So if someone – 

 MR. MONTANA: But the curb is a fire zone.  It is a No Parking 

Fire Zone.  So really people aren’t even supposed to park there. 

  

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, your point, Joe, about the safety, is --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  My point is there is a safety issue there.  It’s 

people pulling in, backing out.  People pulling in, backing out.  

Pulling in.   There is a lot of action there.  And, there’s two bars 

in there taking up the parking places.  It’s a lot of action. 

 So there is a safety issue. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Did it take any driveway away?  I know there could 

be some ballasts put up there. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Not a one. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It’s the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  You really can’t put anything there because right now 

the fencing is right up to the curb.  There is no way he can put up 

any kind of a barrier other than that decorative wrought iron --- I 

guess its wrought iron, fencing. 

 MR. MONTANA: Yes.  

 THE CHAIR:   That he’s got there.  So if a car comes out and 

swings over by a foot, he’s going to hit the fence.  That’s the 

concern that I think Joe has. 

 And, the other issue I have is I went down there today and looked 

and one of the stipulations on your previous appeal basically said 

that for the outdoor patio, it will be served in glasses and cups and 

not in the original container. And, there were like three or four beer 

bottles sitting out on the patio, already.  So you are in violation of 

the stipulations. 

 MR. MONTANA:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MR. MONTANA:  They have to be in a glass. 
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 THE CHAIR:  They have to be in a glass and not a bottle. 

 MR. MONTANA:  They can’t be transferred, per the liquor 

commission.  They cannot be transferred.  The beer in the bottle needs 

to be served in a bottle.  We don’t serve plastic cups.  We don’t --- 

we don’t transfer the containers from the original --- the original 

container. 

 So, it’s --- 

 THE CHAIR:  That, excuse me. Is that right, Dave?  We’ve always 

had that stipulation. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah.  There has never been a conflict that I’m 

aware of.  I mean, he’s aware of what the liquor commission requires. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Yah, I just went to the meeting two weeks ago.  The 

whole liquor commission thing.  And, I’ve been in compliance with them 

as far as our outdoor serving.  Our outdoor serving procedures. 

 So, I --- I don’t know.  It’s safer in the Bud Light bottle than 

it is in a 14 ounce cup or glass.  Pint glass.  You know, and that’s 

what we do.  We just keep them in the original containers. 

 Unless, it is a mixed --- unless it is a mixed cocktail.  Then it 

goes into a drink glass.  Other than that there is no, there is 

nothing else out there that is not in compliance --- at least with 

that. 

 I don’t know what we have to do to modify what we’re doing now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask you a question. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I notice that --- we’ve got a schematic of it.  It’s 

outlined.  How do you get into this patio? 

 MR. MONTANA:  There’s two ways to get into it.  There’s actually 

three ways:  you can go into one of the points of egress out of the 

bar. 

 THE CHAIR:  Which is into the driveway. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Well, from the bar itself, which is handicapped 

accessible.  And, then you can go out the end of it which is 

handicapped accessible to the sidewalk.  And, then there is an actual 
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gate – another gate that goes right out into the parking lot that 

swings in.  Not out.  In. 

 The one on the other end will swing out because wheelchairs need 

to go out onto the sidewalk that way. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of the concerns I have is from an enforcement 

standpoint.  I’m looking at the application and it just says patio 

extension.  It doesn’t say how big it is going to be,the – 

 MR. MONTANA:  I wrote down the specs. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it is all handwritten.  I’d rather see 

something schematic.  See your entire lot so we can see where the 

parking is, you know, and where the neighboring parking is. 

 Because it’s hard to address an issue as it relates to safety 

based on a handwritten sketch that doesn’t show any parking. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Okay, all right.  That’s fine. 

 Right across from it, there’s two parking spots that are 

handicap.  They’re right on – directly adjacent to it.  So there’s 

actually three parking spaces.  Two of them are handicapped that are 

directly adjacent to it.  One of them is not handicapped. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you have an objection if we were to continue 

the public hearing so that you could bring a scaled sketch --- 

 MR. MONTANA:  Absolutely not. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  --- that would show your lot.  Your entire lot. 

 MR. MONTANA:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  When is our next meeting?  And, would he be allowed 

to stay open during that time period with the patio. 

 THE CHAIR: He’s already in violation. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The next meeting I think is the second Tuesday in 

September. 

 THE CHAIR: So what do you want to do? 

 If you’re going to table it, does that mean, Dave, that he has to 

cease and desist until the – 

 Can you make a motion? 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  I make a motion to continue the public --- to table 

the public – continue the public hearing. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Until the September 9
th
 meeting. 

 Okay? 

 Dave, would that be time enough to post it for the next meeting? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  If we continue it, we should be okay. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 Second? 

 MR. GWOREK:  I’ll second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any discussion? 

 Hearing --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  You had a discussion here and I didn’t get the gist 

of whether being in violation prevents him from doing his operation 

until the hearing – 

 MR. MONTANA:  I really don’t care if anybody sits on it – ever.  

I’ll just lock the door.  But then I can’t lock the door.  It’s – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It’s an egress spot. 

 MR. MONTANA:  It’s an egress violation.  So --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, you don’t necessarily have to lock the door.  

You just can’t have anybody be served out there. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Then I’ll tell people they can’t go out there.  I 

like going out there.  It’s quiet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  They can’t go out there with food.  They can’t go 

out there with beverages. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, the point is, right now you are in violation, 

okay? 

 MR. MONTANA:  I absolutely understand that.  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  We have a motion on the floor.  We have a second.  

Any further discussion? 
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 The question is:  he’s in violation now.  He came to us for an 

application.  We are tabling the application.  Hence, right now he is 

not allowed to do anything out there at this point. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I know we asked him to come back with different 

drawings? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes.  

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Would they be able to actually show that driveway? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We want to see the driveway. We want to see the 

entrances.  We want to see the scale.  We want to know how many tables 

– 

 MR. MONTANA:  You already have those. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Parking spots. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It is not a proposal.  The thing exists.  You can 

walk down the sidewalk and look at it.  A drawing is not going to tell 

me anything than I know by standing on the sidewalk. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But a drawing is going to tell a zoning enforcement 

officer what – 

 MR. WYSONG:  I am more interested in what the operation is that 

is going to be conducted there.  

 And, a drawing of an existing facility doesn’t tell me anything. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Right.  It is an existing municipal lot that the 

town is in control of.  I --- like I said it is already documented. 

The dimensions are already done. 

 I mean, I can go get prints for you guys so you can see it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think my concern is not that it is existing.  Not 

that you don’t know what it is if you saw it.  Obviously, if you were 

to bring an enforcement action in five years, you would see something 

that was existing but you wouldn’t be able to know in your mind 

whether or not that had been expanded from five years prior.  Because 

what you see is what is there. 

 You’d want to be able to compare what you saw five years from now 

to a drawing five years prior and that’s why you want the drawing. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  We have a motion and we have a second.  Dave 

will you – 

 MR. MONTANA:   Would you like me to get a drawing from five years 

ago of the parking lot, that same parking lot, to what it is now?  

Because – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What we’d like to see is what you are proposing to 

have --- 

 MR. MONTANA:  Since I’ve been there and I’ve been there eight 

years, it’s the same parking lot.  Like ---the only thing that has 

changed is there is a fire lane. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let’s do this.  We have a motion and we have a 

second. You can work it out with Dave.  If the motion passes you can 

work it out with Dave. 

 MR. MONTANA:  That’s fine. 

 THE CHAIR:  Through his department. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Yah, that’s fine.  I am not a hard guy to get along 

with. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 Dave, would you call the roll, please? 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call.) 

 Thank you.  Just work with Dave. 

 MR. MONTANA:  I will.   

 I’ll call you tomorrow, Dave.  Yes. 

 Thank you, gentlemen. 

 Have a good night.    

 Thank you. 
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 D. Appeal #6704A, Application of the SKLE Holding Corp. for 

special exception approval to allow the annual Oktoberfest to run in 

conjunction with the Apple Harvest Festival from October 3 – October 

12, 2014 under Sections 4-01.31A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

114 Main Street, property of The SKLE Holding Corp. in a CB zone. 

 MS. VOORHEES:  My name is Cindy Voorhees and I live at 35 Windsor 

Way in Southington. 

 I am here on behalf of the Southington Elks Lodge to hold our 

annual Oktoberfest that runs during the Apple Harvest.  It will be the 

same set up as in previous years. 

 We will abide by the conditions that you set forth for us. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Is that it? 

 MS. VOORHEES:  That’s it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Has anything changed?  It’s the same there, right? 

 MS. VOORHEES: Nothing has changed.  It’s the same as in previous 

years.  Same set up. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other discussion? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think it is something that we’ve seen year after 

year and it’s fine. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, this is with the same stipulations as always. 

 THE CHAIR: You know what the stipulations are from last year? 

 MS. VOORHEES:   Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  

 Thank you. 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 
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 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. Appeal #6075A, Application of Dawn Margelot for a 4’ side 

yard and a 4’ rear yard variance to place a shed 6’ from property 

lines under Sections 2-01.A.A & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 16 

Barr Street, property of Dawn Margelot in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Please state your name and address for the record. 

 MS. MARGELOT: Dawn Margelot.  16 Barr Street in Plantsville. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MS. MARGELOT:  I am looking for a 4 foot variance to place a 

shed.  The lot size is real small.  We have a back garage.  We have 

access to that through the yard.  It would be 10 feet out and we 

wouldn’t have enough space to drive the car through there.  That’s the 

basis for the variance. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, this is less nonconforming.  It would be less 

nonconforming than what you have there right now. 

 MR.GWOREK:  Yes. 

 They already have a shed that is a lot closer to the property 

line.  Once they remove that they will be more conforming. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How long has the existing shed been there? 

 MS. MARGELOT:  I just bought the property less than a year ago.  

It’s fallen apart and needs to come down.  It is 9 inches from the 

property line. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What’s the dimensions of the proposed shed? 

 MS. MARGELOT:  Ten by twelve. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It will be no closer to 6 feet from any property 

line is that correct? 

 MS. MARGELOT:  That’s correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have a picture of that shed by any chance? 

 MS. MARGELOT:  I don’t have that.  We are getting it from Klotter 

Farms. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Klotter Farms?  Okay.  So it is going to have a loft, 

a little bit of loft on top like a shelf up on top? 

 MS. MARGELOT:  Just a shelf.  It’s more of this height and it 

goes from front to back. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It’s not going to have a big decorative --- 

 MS. MARGELOT:  No. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, Mr. Chairman? 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Are we into a situation where we have more than one 

auxiliary building? 

 They have a carport.  And, a shed now.  My question would be the 

variance now is his property, but is it also a variance for the number 

of auxiliary buildings? 

 THE CHAIR:  David? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Well the shed, Mr. Chairman, won’t require a zoning 

permit.  It is an accessory structure.  The shed ---they can have a 

shed and       an accessory structure.  Depends on the carport.  It’s 

been there since she bought the property.  You know, typically, if it 

has been there for more than three years, it’s tough to go after it. 

 But as we did previously for a definition, one accessory 

structure would be the shed itself.  And, the carport, depending on 

the size may be allowed, and I am not sure how big it is, as of right 

on the property. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the bottom line right now --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  I interpret that as there is a problem or there is 

not a problem. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I would say there is nothing we can enforce.  At 

this point. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Would the carport be considered a detached garage?  

Or no? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Uh, it depends on the size.  Again, if it’s more 

than 14 by 26, it would be.  If it’s less, then typically not.  A 

garage space would be 14 by 26. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It is a single carport. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, it is likely smaller than that.  It’s probably 

12 by 24.  So --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay.  I interpret it is not a problem. 

 THE CHAIR: Not a problem. 

 I translated that for you. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I needed a translation. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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 F. Appeal #6076A, Application of Paula S. Fontana for a 

variance to allow a second accessory structure (garage) to a non-

conforming lot under Sections 2-01.A.A & 15-04 of the zoning 

Regulations, 440 Meriden Avenue, property of Paula Fontana L/U et al 

in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MS. FONTANA:  Good evening.  Paula Fontana, 446 Meriden Avenue, 

Southington, CT. 

 I would like a garage for convenience for myself and for my 

fiancé, who is disabled. 

 I currently have a small dwelling. 

 I wanted to make it more convenient for me in the bad weather as 

I get older. 

 THE CHAIR:  Could you speak up just a little bit? 

 MS. FONTANA:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MS.FONTANA:  I wanted to make it easier for myself as I get older 

and for my fiancé.  So --- 

 MR. LAPORTE: So you have only one garage and there are three 

houses? 

 MS. FONTANA:  Well, I don’t have --- my dwelling, I have nothing.  

My sister has a garage.  I don’t have a garage on my dwelling. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, this is a nonconforming piece of property.  

There’s three houses on this one parcel, right? 

 MS. FONTANA: Yes.  This property was given to me by my mother who 

– it was my grandmother’s. It was handed down from generation to 

generation. 

 And, it has been like this.  All my family used to live all 

together.  My aunts and my grandmother and ---  

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 (Pause) 
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 THE CHAIR:  Is there any reason that you couldn’t move that shed 

eastward? 

 MS. FONTANA:  Which shed? 

 MR. GWOREK:  The shed or garage? 

 THE CHAIR:  Garage.  Sorry.  The garage. 

 MS. FONTANA:  Eastward? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, if you look at your house, looking at the front 

of your house – 

 MS. FONTANA:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  On Meriden Avenue.  Right now you are asking for a 10 

foot  --- for a variance.  From the side yard.  Is there any way you 

could move that garage further into your property? 

 MS. FONTANA:  Back further? 

 Back into the property? 

 THE CHAIR: No.  Away – 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Just to clarify.  The variance is to allow an 

additional accessory structure.  It is in the rear yard which is 

technically the rear.  It is only 10 feet.  So she would be okay with 

the side line, the side setbacks.  But it is another structure which 

is the garage. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. On that piece of property. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR: But right now there are three houses on that property. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, there are really three houses, one garage and 

one shed. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Right.  On, ironically, a large parcel.  Which was 

never split up. 

 THE CHAIR:  On three acres. 

 (Pause) 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, does it matter what structure, the same 

property but three different houses? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It is in the rear yard of the primary house.  It 

would appear to conform if you are looking at it from the street. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, why does the --- question:  why are you using 

just the front half of the property and not --- is there wetlands 

behind you? 

 MS. FONTANA:  I don’t know.  I don’t know. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because it looks like you’ve got three acres and it 

looks like you’re using like really about an acre and the rest of it 

is open space, almost.  I’m wondering what’s --- what the plan is or 

is there any plan for the property in the back? 

 MS.FONTANA:  I am all new to this. I just inherited this. My 

mother died in 2010. She was a lifelong Southington resident.  This 

was all in the family.  I don’t know why they did what they did.  

That’s just the way they did it. 

 And, it was all family.  And, that was many years ago.  I had no, 

you know, I am learning as I go myself. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you be removing any trees?  Because it does 

look like there are trees --- 

 MS. FONTANA:  I am going to be trying to clear some of that stuff 

up on the side.  The property line is --- my grandparents planted 

trees.  That’s how they used to do things.  And, to distinguish the 

property line. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  But the trees do give sort of a buffer from 

the next door neighbor and the three houses.  So if you take the 

trees, there is less of a buffer which is not necessarily a good 

thing. 

 MS.FONTANA:  Well, it is a lot of brush in there and I want to 

clean that up because it’s a little, I do need a little work in there. 

 THE CHAIR:  But do you plan on --- I think one of the questions 

is, there is brush there and you can clean that out.  But are there 

trees that you are going to take down? 
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 MS.FONTANA:  I have to look and see, specifically.  To clean it 

up and to do what I have to do, I’ll do it if I need to. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I almost prefer you not take the trees down. 

 MS. FONTANA:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because the trees provide a buffer. 

 MS. FONTANA:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You know, so that your next door neighbor is not 

looking at three houses and then now looking at three houses and a 

garage. 

 MS. FONTANA:  Okay.  I just want to clean it up a bit.  I’m new.  

I was born in town but I’ve lived here eight years.  And, I am 

learning.  And, I want to make it look nicer.  My grandparents they --

- they thought a lot of the property.  They worked hard and they --- I 

want it to look nice.  I want to make it better.  

 I just want it a little bit more convenient for me as I get older 

with a garage. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How far will the garage be to your boundary? 

 MS. FONTANA:  How far from the boundary? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Correct. 

 MS. FONTANA:  It’s over 10 to 20 feet in from the property line, 

from the tree line.  

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  The drawing shows 10 feet.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the drawing doesn’t have a scale.  That I see. 

 MS. FONTANA: Klotter Farms. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you be able to keep it 20 feet from the 

boundary? 

 MS. FONTANA:  I am thinking it is something like that. Between 10 

and 20, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But if you had it 20, at least, I know the side 

yard is 10 feet, from the perspective of the neighbor, it’s more on to 

your lot in terms of location. 
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 MS. FONTANA:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:   Do we have any other questions? 

 I guess the question would be, right now we have, she’s 

estimating it as being 10 feet and she is not sure.  Would we want a 

more detailed drawing of what it is going to look like or do we have 

enough information in order to – 

 I’m sorry? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  She doesn’t have to because she is not looking for 

a side yard variance; however, she is looking for an additional 

structure.  It may be more palatable to have it an additional 

structure that is not as close to the boundary line. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s the point. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, we can state that it is 10 or 20 feet away.  

Say that. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  We are talking a three acre piece of property 

here. 

 MS. FONTANA: Right.  

 THE CHAIR:  Even though the houses are lumped together on 

probably a third of the property. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is the topography where you can’t move it, like a 

hill or a – 

 MS. FONTANA:  They have to prepare the site.  He did come out 

initially to check it out.   I believe he could’ve said it was maybe 

20 feet. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:   But I mean, the ground doesn’t go down or 

anything like that? 

 MS. FONTANA: Well, they have to prepare the site. 

 THE CHAIR: No. But there is no slope to your property right 

today? 

 MS. FONTANA: No. 

 THE CHAIR:   So, it is all flat? 

 MS. FONTANA:  Yes. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So you could move it over without a hardship? 

 MS. FONTANA:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG: You have a car parked off the driveway near your 

house? 

 MS. FONTANA:  On the side? 

 MR. WYSONG:   I’ll describe it as side.  As you pull into the 

main driveway and take a left, there was a car parked there when I 

came by. 

 MS. FONTANA:  That’s my sister.  And, that’s her house in the 

middle.  That’s my sister’s. 

 MR. WYSONG:   Where will the access be for this garage? 

 MS.FONTANA:  The access will be on the --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Come over --- why don’t you step over here just for a 

second, okay? 

 MS. FONTANA:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Take a look at the drawing and maybe that’ll help. 

 Right now, this is your driveway? 

 MS. FONTANA:  Right.  Coming in through here.  

 THE CHAIR: Yes.  How is it going to get back here? 

 MS. FONTANA:  This is, um, dirt area.   Go right back here like 

that.  I’m going to come in from that side. 

 THE CHAIR:  So your driveway is going to be here. 

 MS. FONTANA: Right.  And, I figure, this is my back door and I 

can have access to it that way. 

 MR. WYSONG:  As opposed to access this way.  This is where your – 

 MS.FONTANA:  My sister’s. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Thank you. 
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 Okay, do we have any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Does the applicant have any other thing to add? 

 MS. FONTANA:  I just, it would be, since my dwelling is small --- 

I had, I didn’t have a lot of say in the past but I wanted to do this 

for me to make it more convenient.  And, to, --- I do want to make it 

look nice.  I like Southington.  I am a property owner now and I take 

that, a big responsibility that was my grandparents and my mother’s 

and I take a lot of pride in the property and I wanted to make it be 

better, too.  You know? 

 THE CHAIR:  We appreciate that. 

 MS. FONTANA:  I appreciate.  I like this town. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you very much. 

 MS. FONTANA:  Thank you, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  You are in favor? 

 SPEAKER:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you like to come forward and state your name 

and address for the record? 

 Why don’t you just speak from there? 

 MS. FONTANA:  This is my fiancé, Gerald.  He’s handicapped. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Just speak from there.  Go ahead. 

 SPEAKER:  (Inaudible comments) 

 MS.FONTANA: It would mean a lot to us. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you.   Thank you very much. 

 MS.FONTANA:   Thank you, sir. 
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 THE CHAIR: Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 G. Appeal #6077A, Application of Pro Realty LLC for a 15’ side 

yard setback variance for a storage building under Sections 5-00.11, 

7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 60 Westfield Drive, property 

of Pro Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 SPEAKER:  Hi, good evening. Jack (Inaudible) with JAllen 

Contracting.  I am here on behalf of Pro Realty, LLC and Pete 

Rappoccio who is the owner of Sign Pro. Our business is located in 

Berlin, Connecticut.  We are the general contractor for the project 

development on site. 

 We’re here this evening to ask that we be able to encroach 15 

feet ---looking for a variance for a 15 foot setback to push the out 

building which was approved during the original approval process with 

the planning & zoning application. 

 Part of the reason we are looking for that variance is because 

when Pete started this ---when Pete came into town, he had 30 

employees.  We’re in the process of putting the building up and he’s 

already up to 44 employees and he is looking at hiring another 10 to 

12 by the time the project is complete in early December. 

 As we got onto the site and we started to look at being able to 

push the out building back with that 15 foot buffer it would help us 

with congestion and trucks turning, cars in general coming and going 

off of the site. 

 I noted when I did a little bit of looking into the regulations 

that if we had been in the I-1 zone and if the property was served by 

sewer and water, which this property is although we are in the I-2 

zone, that would have been something that would be allowed. 

 So we are hoping that could be considered this evening when 

looking at this request. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Pause)  

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, what properties are each boundaries? 

 SPEAKER:  We’ve had commercial properties on each. 
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 I am not exactly sure who your neighbors are, Pete. 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you come up and state your name and address 

for the record, please? 

 MR. RAPPOCCIO:  Pete Rappoccio.  I currently live at 78 Metacomet 

View here in Southington.  Owner of Sign Pro, Inc. as well as Pro 

Realty who owns this property. 

 Right now, New England Liner, David Welch, is our neighbor.  The 

abutting property.  He does not seem to have any issues at all.  He’s 

been open arms. 

 As well as, I believe it was Captain Ed Pocock who is now with 

the SASCO Heating & Cooling Supply House since Mr. Lamb passed away.  

I believe Mr. Pocock is in charge of that property. 

 And, open arms by the Town of Southington.  A wonderful 

transition so far.  We’re excited to come to Southington and we 

definitely cherish how good the town has been to us at this point. 

 And, what Jack mentioned, it is basically that we’re such a 

growing company right now.  And, when we started this project a year 

ago, as Jack said, we had 30 employees.  We’re up to 44 right now.  

Eight months into construction we’re looking at hiring another 10 to 

12 employees. 

 And, the amount of traffic in our facility, you know, with the 

congestion right now, it’s going to be tough at having the building at         

40 feet. 

 We really don’t have use for any property --- the property behind 

the building.  It is not large enough or accessible enough for us to 

get a vehicle behind it or park behind it, so I believe right now, we 

have approximately 48 cars.  And, we’re just obviously looking for 

more parking and safety as well. 

 We do a lot of national sign work so we’ll stage a tractor 

trailer in the middle of the yard, have to set up a crane to load 

these trailers and um, losing that 15 feet, either way, is a tough 

situation for us right now. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would the height of the building be?  I see 

that it is 50 by 50 but --- 

 MR. RAPPOCCIO:  It’s 18 feet. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:   Eighteen feet at its highest point? 

 MR. RAPPOCCIO:  Correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So your hardship is you’ve got growing pains.  

Right? 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE:  A pretty good hardship. 

 (Chuckles) 

 (Pause) 

 Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Questions at this point? 

 MR.GWOREK:  Have you spoken to the neighbors about constructing? 

 MR. RAPPOCCIO:  Yes.  Mr.  Welch has been, like I said, 

outstanding.  And, as well as Mr. Pocock. 

 MR. GWOREK:  It is not going to block any sight lines?  No? 

 Okay.  

 MR. WYSONG:  Mr. Welch is the property to the north? 

 MR.RAPPOCCIO:   Correct. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s all industrial to the north. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You have I-84 on one side, is that correct? 

 MR. RAPPOCCIO:  Correct. 

 And, then New Penn Motor Express is to the south of us. 

 MR.WYSONG:  This is a construction site right now. 

 MR. RAPPOCCIO:   Correct.  

 MR.WYSONG  I had a hard time finding the sign for the meeting 

tonight.  As a matter of fact, I didn’t find it at all. 

 Is it somewhere around? 
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 MR.RAPPOCCIO:  It was posted.  It was there yesterday.  They 

poured the concrete floors last night.  It was posted.  It was posted 

on the project sign. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Ah!  I could have very easily missed it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Do we have any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR.RAPPOCCIO:  Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you.
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 H. Appeal #6078A, Application of Sing Pro Inc. for a variance 

to allow 337 sq. ft. of attached signage and 362.8 sq.ft. of pylon 

signage where 150 sq.ft. is allowed under Sections 13-07.A, 13-07.B & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1821 Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, 

property of National Retail Properties, LP in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  State your name and address for the record, please. 

 SPEAKER:  Hello, good evening.  My name is Robert Kuchka(sp) and 

I’m with Sign Pro, Inc., 168 Stanley Street in New Britain. 

 And, I’m here to present our proposal for identification signs 

for the new Star Plex Cinemas on the Meriden Waterbury Turnpike. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 SPEAKER:  Can I? 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 (Pause) 

 (Pause) 

 SPEAKER:   Since I originally distributed the packages to you 

when we filed, I do have one more drawing I’d like to present to you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Thank you, Dave. 

 SPEAKER:  I’m not sure you have this in your package. 

 (Hand out) 

 As we stated in our application, our hardship for the wall sign 

for this property is that this building is set back a much greater 

distance from the road than most of the neighboring properties. 

 If we adhere to the 150 sf maximum for a wall sign, the sign 

would be completely ineffective for identifying the cinema. 

 For the freestanding sign, our hardship is that the sign was 

approved by the town in 1993 when the original cinema was built.  When 

it was sold to RAVE in 2009 they continued using the sign.  And, we 

would like to continue using it, also.  It’s really kind of useless 

unless you can put your name of the cinema on it.  And, according to 

the regulations you can’t change the appearance of a non-compliant 

sign without a variance. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question.  Is that what this is? 

 SPEAKER:  That is an evening view of the – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Proposal? 

 SPEAKER:  -- free standing sign. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Instead of the one with the marquis on it? 

 SPEAKER:  Right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So you are taking the marquis off and just putting 

this up? 

 SPEAKER:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the dimensions are the same?  

 SPEAKER:  Yah.  The cabinet is not changing.  Just the face. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So there will be no marquis like such and such a 

movie tonight at 8:00? 

 SPEAKER:  No. Because that is really antiquated now with 

technology. Everyone can quickly find out what movies are playing and 

what time they’re playing. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, it is the same sign, just different lettering. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, it is not an active sign, anyway.  LEDs? 

 SPEAKER:  No.  And, again, the nice thing is that the white 

background that lights up now is going to have an opaque background 

and it will be much less light that would shine out which is a great 

concern to the town currently. 

 So I just put these slides together.  This is the wall sign, the 

original- Showcase Cinemas.  It is 4 foot letters and down at the 

bottom right hand corner the Star Plex Cinemas – 4 foot letters.  Same 

number of characters.  So it is basically the same size as what was 

approved in ’93. 

 When RAVE purchased the property they just hacked off the 

“Showcase” and left the cinema which is kind of silly. 

 Oh, I forgot to mention, also, I have AJ Paullucci (sp) here with 

me.  He’s the general manager of the Star Plex and if there are any 

questions I can’t answer, he would be more than willing to help out. 
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 This clearly shows what the hardship is.  Directly across the 

street from the cinema is Blimpie’s and their sign is perfectly 

compliant with the town regulations.  And, with no trick photography 

or anything, their sign is larger than the entire building for the 

cinema; you know standing at the road.   

 So it is really not going to hurt to add Star Plex back onto the 

building as far as the neighboring properties go. 

 Here is the drawing of the reface of the existing free standing 

sign.  Besides not having a need for the marquis any more, it is also 

a very dangerous situation to have an employee climbing up there and 

changing the letters constantly.  Especially in the bad weather. 

 And, again, it really serves no purpose now days. 

 Part of the plan, besides changing the face of the sign, is also 

removing all the (inaudible) around it to make it more attractive. 

 And, again the red portion of the sign is opaque.  No light would 

be emitted.  Just the logo in the center and in the Star Plex Cinemas. 

 Here it is in the evening. This is what I just passed out to you. 

 Here is a view of the sign up and down the road.  The left hand 

photo shows it at about 400 feet to the east and you can see this 

right where you start making your left hand turn lane that starts to 

open up and that’s the sign right there between two telephone poles in 

the center. 

 Movie theaters mostly get their patrons coming in in the evening.  

And, also in inclement weather. You might have a nice summer day and 

it’s just down pouring.  You’re not going to go to the beach.  So, 

let’s go to the movies.  So most of their patrons are going to come 

when visibility bad.  So again, not reducing the size of the sign is 

very important. 

 Uh, let’s see.  Also an interesting point:  we did ask for 362 sf 

in our application.  We draw a rectangle around all of the copy and 

logo, it is actually 259 sf.  The rest of the structure is just 

existing structure that happens to be there.  Again, with the opaque 

background, it probably doesn’t --- shouldn’t count. 

 (Pause) 

 I guess the only other thing I have to say is and this is the 

last movie theater in Southington and we sure want to keep them there. 
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I’ve been to the site several times and with the way the marquis looks 

in front there now, I didn’t even know they were open at this point.  

So these improvements would greatly help. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you are taking this sign down and just replacing 

it with this sign. You are taking the existing sign down and you’re 

going to replace it with --- 

 SPEAKER:  We’re just taking the face, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  You are leaving the same stanchion there. 

 SPEAKER:  Its way too expensive to try to remove it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Are you finished with the overhead? 

 SPEAKER:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Could we get the lights on? 

 (Pause) 

 One of you grab the lights. 

 Thank you! 

 You’re earning your keep tonight! 

 Okay, do we have anything else? 

 MR. GWOREK:  I have a few more questions.  What kind of lighting 

is behind that sign?  The one out by the street?  That red sign? 

 SPEAKER:  I believe it would be fluorescent. 

 MR. GWOREK: Is there --- there is no bleeding through the opaque 

red?  So at night it will look like this and there’s not going to be 

the red halo glow or anything overly bright? 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you come forward and state your name and 

address? 

 Your question is:  Are you just going to be able to see the 

lettering? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, not see the red. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Which looks nice.  The lettering looks very nice. 

 MARK BACH:  Seamen Network, Montgomeryville, PA.  We are actually 

the ones that contracted Sign Pro to do this for Star Plex. 

 This is, the nighttime image is what it will look like.  The red 

is completely opaque vinyl.  No light will get through.  It will be 

the white copy.  There could be just the slightest bit of a halo just 

for the white overlaps but it wouldn’t the red itself would be opaque. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s basically going to look like this? 

 MR. BACH:  Yup.  That’s exactly right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MR. BACH:  That’s a rendering. That’s a rendering. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have other questions? 

 MR. GWOREK: That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think it is going to look a lot nicer than it does 

now.  That’s for sure. 

 Thank you. 

 I’m sorry? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I said, we are not changing anything but the size 

of the sign. 

 THE CHAIR:   Right. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 ARTHUR CYR:  103 Berlin Avenue.  I am familiar with this 

microphone so I have no problem speaking into it. 

 Arthur Cyr, 103 Berlin Avenue.  This is the application I came 

for tonight.  Anything and everything that you can do to the former 

RAVE Cinemas, is an absolute improvement in this town.  For the two 

years RAVE was there, most people and I hang around with a lot of 

Chamber people, we were all worried that were going to close it and it 

was going to be something else.  It would turn into a Super Wal-Mart. 
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 This is absolutely a beautiful presentation.  For an existing 

facility all they want to do is clean it up and improve it. 

 It should be a homerun for the town. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

8:05 o’clock, p.m.
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REGULAR MEETING 

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. Appeal #6071A, Application of Kevin R. Brunetto for special 

exception approval to allow the keeping of a family flock of chickens 

under Sections 3-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 921 

Flanders Road, property of Kevin R. Brunetto in an R-40 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6071A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - That the family flock of chickens be limited to not more 

than 12. 

 - That there be no roosters. 

 - That the use be confined to an enclosure having a total 

area of not more than 400 square feet. 

 - That it be as shown on the diagram, at least 60 feet from 

the boundary and at least 100 feet from the front property line but 

behind the existing house as shown on the sketch. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted it appears to be fairly straight forward.  The 

lot is conducive to it.  It is approved for that zone. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. Appeal #6072A, Application of Cusano Realty, LLC c/o Monica 

Cusano for a 20’ side yard and 20’ rear yard setback variance for an 

addition to a building within an I-2 zone  under Section 5-00.11, 7A-

00 & 15-04 of the zoning Regulations, 214 Canal Street. Property of 

Cusano Realty LLC c/o Monica Cusano in an I-2 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6072A with conditions: 

Conditions: 

 - That the structure be not more than 3200 square feet as 

shown on the drawing. 

 - No portion of the structure be within 10 feet of the 

property line. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong commented it seems like a reasonable addition to the 

building in an industrial area.  Granted they are asking for a 

variance of the property lines, but when you take a look out in the 

industrial area, you wouldn’t know there were property lines there if 

they weren’t defined with a fence from one point to the other.  

Construction equipment, parking, other industrial buildings.  I have 

no problem with this variance. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated that as you look at the structure, it’s 

compatible with the neighborhood. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. Appeal  #6703A, Application of Michael J. Montana for 

special exception approval to expand the patio at an existing café 

under Section 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 129 Center Street, 

property of Lina &Louis Perillo III Trustees in a CB zone. 

 Continued the public hearing. 
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 D. Appeal #6704A, Application of the SKLE Holding Corp. for 

special exception approval to allow the annual Oktoberfest to run in 

conjunction with the Apple Harvest Festival from October 3 – October 

12, 2014 under Sections 4-01.31A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

114 Main Street, property of The SKLE Holding Corp. in a CB zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6074A with stipulations as 

the same as last year. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong offered that in the absence of any difficulties from 

past Oktoberfest, I would recommend the approval of this appeal. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added to the discussion that when the motion was made 

it was with the conditions for Appeal #6010A and are incorporated by 

reference. (Previous appeal) 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 



Zoning Board of Appeals. August 26, 2014 

45 

 

 

 E. Appeal #6075A, Application of Dawn Margelot for a 4’ side 

yard and a 4’ rear yard variance to place a shed 6’ from property 

lines under Sections 2-01.A.A & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 16 

Barr Street, property of Dawn Margelot in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6075A.  Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded for discussion.  He had conditions he wanted to attach to the 

motion. 

 Mr. LaPorte withdrew his motion. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a new motion with the stipulations. 

Stipulations: 

 - At least 6 feet from the boundary lines. 

 - Not more than 10 by 12. 

 - Removal of the existing shed. 

 Mr. O’Keefe seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte pointed out it is going to be less nonconforming than 

with the old shed. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted you may have a legal nonconforming shed that’s 

falling apart and you are now replacing it with a shed of similar size 

but less nonconforming. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 F. Appeal #6076A, Application of Paula S. Fontana for a 

variance to allow a second accessory structure (garage) to a non-

conforming lot under Sections 2-01.A.A & 15-04 of the zoning 

Regulations, 440 Meriden Avenue, property of Paula Fontana L/U et al 

in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6076A with stipulations. 

Stipulations: 

 - The garage be not more than 14 by 22 as stated on the 

application. 

 - Be located to the rear of the house closest to the street. 

 - That it be at least 20 feet from the boundary line. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Gworek said his only issue would be if for some reason the 

tree that’s a hardship to removal, a large tree or something, she’s 

allowed to be 10 feet from the property but if we limit her to 20 

feet, I don’t know --- without drawings saying she can go 20 feet, I 

don’t want to put another hardship where she’d have to come back and 

appeal our decision.  I understand your concern. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said two things:  What I’m trying to do is keep a 

sight line, protect the sight from next door.  It looks like the trees 

are closer to the boundary. 

 The Chair recalled the applicant said she thought it was 20 feet, 

already. I think we are just reiterating what the applicant had said. 

 Mr.Gworek further added I didn’t have a chance to drive out there 

and see what kind of trees were situated there.  I did see the aerial, 

but it is hard to tell what is there. 

 But if the board is fine with 2 0 feet, its okay. 

 An option would be to withdraw the second and motion and either 

reissue your motion with perhaps a caveat in there for we can vote on 

the existing motion. 

 Mr. Wysong suggested a caveat that if 20 feet becomes a burden on 

location and tree removal, in consulting with Klotter Farms, they 

maximize it as near 20 feet as they can. 
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 Mr. LaPorte withdrew his second. 

 Mr. O’Keefe withdrew his motion. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6076A with conditions: 

Conditions: 

 - Shed be 14 by 22. 

 - It be located behind the house closest to the street. 

 - The applicant attempt to put it at least 20 feet from the 

boundary line with concern for preserving existing trees. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated that ordinarily you wouldn’t want to see four 

structures in an R-20 zone.  However, this particular lot is over 

three acres and if it were subdivided it could be up to six houses.  

So even though there are four structures, there literally could be six 

houses. So I think the size of the lot is the hardship. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call. 
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 G. Appeal #6077A, Application of Pro Realty LLC for a 15’ side 

yard setback variance for a storage building under Sections 5-00.11, 

7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 60 Westfield Drive, property 

of Pro Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6077A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - That the structure be not more than 18 feet height. 

 - Fifty by fifty feet in the location as shown on the sketch. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe felt the hardship is the location.  It’s not really a 

hardship, but I think it is compatible with the property and the zone.  

There is I-84 on one side and a truck stop on the other side.  I don’t 

think that you are going to have construction in this area t anytime 

that will make this an impediment to anything. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 H. Appeal #6078A, Application of Sing Pro Inc. for a variance 

to allow 337 sq. ft. of attached signage and 362.8 sq.ft. of pylon 

signage where 150 sq.ft. is allowed under Sections 13-07.A, 13-07.B & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1821 Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, 

property of National Retail Properties, LP in a B zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6078A.  Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated that basically this application is to take an 

existing approval and to change the look of the sign.  The new sign is 

essentially the same as the sign that was initially approved and the 

new stanchion sign is the same footprint.  I don’t have any issues 

with it. 

 Mr. Gworek asked if the pylon sign --- is that square footage 

accurate? 

 Mr. Lavallee said he’d have to rely on the applicant. It appears 

to be. It doesn’t seem off scale to what is there. 

 The Chair added that as part of the same motion we are talking 

about the sign on the building itself?  The original sign that was on 

the building, same number of letters, same square footage.  It was 

made smaller and now we’re back to the original square footage.  So 

this motion covers both the pylon sign as well as the sign on the 

building. 

 I think both of those are an add-on to the facility versus what 

it is today.   

 Mr. O’Keefe agreed you are enhancing the look of what is 

presently there but you are only taking it back to what was originally 

approved. 

 Mr. Gworek just wanted to make it clear that he is just replacing 

the sign up near the sign.  It is going to be in that structure.  If 

this number is off who is to say they’re not allowed to put a larger 

sign there?  But the applicant stated the sign isn’t quite as large as 

he requested for a variance. 

 Mr. O’Keefe offered what the applicant was saying was that he 

requested a variance for the outside structure of the sign, but the 

actual lettering was smaller than the outside structure. 
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 Mr. Gworek said he was just making sure.  He didn’t want a 

monstrosity out there. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee said for the next meeting there are three new 

applications plus the continued one from tonight. 

 Hawks Landing will be here, too.  It will not be an application.  

I’ve asked them to come in and explain to the board why they’re not in 

compliance with the three previous applications we approved with 

stipulations.  It will not be a public hearing.  No questions and 

answers from the audience. It will just be them presenting to us and 

us asking why they’re not in compliance. 

 This is the September 9
th
, 2014 meeting.  

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr.  Wysong seconded. 

Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:20 o’clock, p.m.) 

 


